Memorandum of Understanding

Women’s Studies Program (Women’s, Gender, and Sexuality Studies pending CO approval)

College of Liberal Arts

March 2010

This Memorandum of Understanding outlines the consensus reached by the Women’s Studies Program, the College of Liberal Arts, and the Division of Academic Affairs, based on the recently conducted program review.  It describes the goals to be achieved, and the actions to be undertaken by all parties to this MOU to achieve these goals, during the next program review cycle.  Progress toward goals is to be addressed in the annual report.

The BA in Women’s Studies is a 45-unit, interdisciplinary degree program, with affiliated faculty located in various departments.  The external reviewers praised the Women’s Studies faculty for their productivity in research, teaching, and service.  They also praised the students for their strong skills in oral and written critical analysis of such topics as gender, ethnicity, and class dynamics.  The external reviewers also commented on the department’s admirable assessment plan, curriculum map, use of both direct and indirect assessment measures, and the use of evidence of student learning for program improvement. Women’s Studies appears to foster student success with a relatively high graduation rate compared to the CSULB average.

Concerns emerging from the program review include these issues:

1.
The Department has developed a number of potential avenues of growth for WST in the future.  While some discussion has already occurred over its mission and goals, the discussion has not made explicit links with future curriculum, long-term hiring plans, or department leadership succession.

2.  
The self-study did not mention an Advisory Board (composed of either on- and/or off- campus members), and connections with community organizations also appeared weak.

3.
The number of tenured/tenure-track faculty fell from 8.45 in 2003-04 (89%) to 6.65 in 2007-08 (70%).  As a relatively small department, the loss of even one tenured or tenure-track faculty places heavy burdens on the remaining faculty in terms of administration, instruction, service, participating in faculty searches, representing the department on college and university committees, etc. This also poses challenges to the core curriculum, which relies heavily on the particular strengths of the WST faculty whose tenure home is in the department.

4.
Women’s Studies has maintained a high student-to-faculty ratio (SFR) compared to other departments in the College of Liberal Arts.  The department offers from 20 to 25 sections of both lower-division and upper-division WST courses qualified for GE credit every semester.  Nearly 99% of lower division FTES is generated by non majors, while for upper division courses it is 89%.  The Department is enrolling as many as 1,000 individual students per semester, which puts a tremendous strain on its administrative, advising, and instructional resources, course preparation and delivery, grading, office hours, course coordination, and supervision of teaching assistants.  It may also result in the hiring of temporary lecturers who do not have sufficient preparation for teaching.

5.
Although Women’s Studies has department rank, it faces many of the same challenges that beset other interdisciplinary programs.  It relies on other departments to schedule and offer some courses required for the BA in WST, as well as numerous electives.  The required (cross-listed) course HIST 485 A/B, for example, offers both the A and B sections only in Spring.  This complicates scheduling for BA seekers, who have asked for the discontinuance of the “clusters,” so as to accelerate degree progress.  

6.
The Department has undertaken a sustained program of assessment of student learning in the major, but has yet to extend its assessment efforts to WST courses that qualify for GE credit.


It is therefore agreed that:

1.


The Department of Women’s, Gender & Sexuality Studies will reactivate and expand the existing list of affiliated feminist faculty. The department will work with this group to ensure it is used as a resource for support, advice and vision.

2.
Faculty with their tenure home in WGSS and affiliated faculty will continue the discussion of the mission and goals of the Department, the future of the BA program, and future directions for both, as well as long-term hiring and succession plans.    

3.
The College and the Division of Academic Affairs will support the Department of WGSS with additional tenure/tenure-track faculty when the budget picture improves, and will consider the possibility of allowing searches to be open-rank.  

4.  
WGSS faculty and affiliated faculty, with input from WGSS majors, will work to develop new WGSS offerings and also work with other departments to develop multiple-year schedules for the offering of required and elective courses for the major

5.
WGSS faculty will give serious consideration to the recommendation of the external review to discontinue the current “cluster” system for choosing electives. 

6.
The WGSS Department will expand the current assessment plan to eventually cover all of the student learning objectives for the major, and extend assessment efforts to the WGSS courses offered for GE credit.
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